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By David Wharton 
�

There is no such thing as a simple zoning ordinance, 
although at the time our neighborhood was built, there were no 
zoning ordinances at all.  The idea of zoning did not really take hold 
in the United States until the 1920s, when property owners began to 
want protection from inappropriate developments near their homes.  
Greensboro did not have a zoning ordinance until 1954, and the 
lack of zoning is what allowed many of our single-family homes to 
be divided up into apartments early in the 20th century.  
 

Most people both love and hate zoning ordinances. We love 
them when they stop a developer from doing something we don't 
like, and we hate them when they keep us from doing something on 
our property that we want to do. 
 
Zoning and Housing Codes in Aycock 

Our neighborhood has two layers of zoning regulation.  The 
bottom layer, often called the underlying zoning, refers to the basic 
zoning categories that can be found citywide.  The underlying 
category on most residential property in Aycock is RS-7, which is 
meant for the smallish lots and single family homes that 
characterize many older neighborhoods.  This underlying zoning 
regulates things like uses and setbacks from the street.  For 
example, "R" zoned lots must have residential as their primary use. 
But the underlying zoning does not have anything to do with historic 
preservation.  (Note: the City may soon be adopting a new zoning 
ordinance, and the name of your underlying category might change; 
but the underlying regulations will remain the same.)  

 
Aycock, Fisher Park, and College Hill all have a second layer 

of zoning, called the Historic District Overlay, which is designed to 
protect the historic character of these neighborhoods.  This overlay  
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authorizes the Greensboro Historic Preservation Commission to 
oversee changes to the exterior of all properties within the three 
historic districts and requires you to get a Certificate of 
Appropriateness (COA) if you are going to make changes to the 
exterior of your house or yard.  Every property owner in Aycock 
should be familiar with the Historic District Design Guidelines which 
the Preservation Commission uses in granting COAs.  You can 
download it from the city's website at http://tinyurl.com/y8pzrme. 

 
Part of the Historic District Overlay is the ordinance to 

prevent demolition by neglect.  It says that if a property owner is 
allowing historic materials on a building in a historic district to rot 
away, there is a process by which the city can require him to repair 
the property.  From a preservationist's standpoint this sounds good, 
but the ordinance has some real downsides (more about that in a 
bit). 
 
          Separate from these zoning layers is the City's Minimum 
Housing Code, which ensures that all residences are safe for 
human habitation.  The code applies equally to all residences in the 
City.  If a house falls below the minimum standard -- say with faulty 
wiring, leaking sewage, rotten floorboards -- City inspectors may 
direct the owner to repair them.  The house may be condemned, 
and even demolished, if the property owner does not make the 
necessary repairs. 

Houses in Aycock  
Why worry about all these laws?  Because they can both 

protect and destroy valuable houses.  If you have lived in Aycock 
for a while, you have seen how the Historic District Overlay has 
improved the appearance and value of many houses that were 
once rundown rentals.  But we have lost at least one house in 
recent memory, and we almost lost another one last month. How? 
�

Some years ago, a rental property on Park Avenue was 
cited under the Ordinance to Prevent Demolition by Neglect.  The 
property owner was instructed by the City to make needed repairs, 
and he agreed to do so.  But shortly afterwards, the house, which 
was unoccupied, burned to the ground.  Coincidence?  Another 
downside to this ordinance is that when it is invoked, inspectors 
often look at the house's interior too and find minimum standard 
code violations.  When that happens, the house can begin to head 
toward demolition if the property owners do not make timely 
repairs. 
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Just this year, we almost lost a historic house (in Aycock) that was found to be below the 

minimum housing code after being cited for Historic Overlay zoning violations.  This house was 
actually scheduled for demolition last month, but the owner brought it up to the minimum 
standard just in time.  In my 16 years in Aycock, that is the third time that this has happened, 
and that scenario is now being played out on a property in Fisher Park.  The Preservation 
Commission cannot prevent a demolition, although they can delay it for 365 days. 
 

A walk through our neighborhood today will show that we have many beautifully restored 
houses, but also some that are falling into disrepair.  I know of at least two that would probably 
qualify for a citation under the Demolition by Neglect ordinance.  It is often the case that houses 
that are falling apart on the outside have minimum housing code violations on the inside.  That 
means that unless needed repairs are done, they could start down the cycle toward demolition 
too. Let's not let that happen. 
 
What to Do?  
          We can start by gently reminding people that there is a problem.  There are hefty tax 
credits available to homeowners and landlords who want to do repairs. You can read about 
them at http://www.hpo.ncdcr.gov/tchome.htm. And of course, we can keep doing what we've 
been doing for years -- maintaining our own properties, and getting COAs for them.   
�
�
David Wharton lives at 667 Percy Street.  He curren tly serves as Vice-Chair of the Greensboro 
Historic Preservation Commission.  (david.wharton@g mail.com / 336-370-0526) 
�

 
Neighborhood Home Saved 

 
The Aycock home that David referred to in the previous article was saved from 

demolition on March 2, 2010.  On that date, City Inspectors David Jones and Wanda Hovander 
visited the home and determined that the house had been repaired as per Department 
specifications.  This one barely escaped the demolition order.    
 

Mike Cowhig of the Historic Preservation Commission commented:  “I can tell you that 
the neighborhood and the Historic 
Preservation Commission are grateful 
for this outcome. Thanks for everyone’s 
help with this.” 

 
Bert VanderVeen, Aycock 

Neighborhood Association President, 
commented:  “This is GREAT NEWS!  
Thanks to Mr. Andy Ware, Mr. Pixley, 
the City and all the hands that helped 
put this house back together.”   
Contractor Andy Ware was instrumental 
in helping repair the residence. 

Photo of 111 Cypress St  
Photo Taken by Bert VanderVeen 
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Another Home Rescued  
By Linda J. Fusco 

 
Another historic home was saved this spring, due to the 

efforts of Preservation Greensboro, local contractor Southern 
Green, and others.  

 
The home, now located at 408 N Cedar St, was revealed 

in its completed form on Sunday, March 14, at an Open House 
event hosted by the former owners, the current owners, and many 
others participating in its renovation.   

 
Ira Sheldon, Board member with Preservation 

Greensboro, was at the Open House, eager to show me around 
that day.  As I walked through the house, he pointed out different 
components showing how much care was taken to preserve the 
historic character of the home.   

 
Windows, though replaced, had been stored for future 

use; and the plaster walls had been covered with sheetrock so as 
not to damage the plaster underneath.  Wood floors once hidden 
beneath carpet were once again revealed and refinished.  The 
house got electrical and plumbing updates and a new kitchen; 
however, the bathroom was a mix of old and new – old sink and 
new shower and commode.   
 

The home was one of several purchased over the years 
for preservation by the Zenke family, which helped restore 
Blandwood Mansion and co-founded the nonprofit Preservation 
Greensboro.  It was moved from Blandwood Ave to N Cedar and 
placed on a piece of vacant land owned by Mahlon Honeycutt.  
The house will be used as a rental.  
 
In the next issue:  Read about another house in Fis her Park 
that Preservation Greensboro is working on saving.   
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Beautiful Baby Girl 
    Renee and Brian Heagney 
recently had their first baby.  
Maeve Adele Heagney, born 
March 9, 2010 at 10:29 pm.  She 
was 19.5 inches long and she 
weighed 6 lb 11 oz.  Nancy 
Harman, CNM from Birthwise of 
Central NC, acted as midwife to 
Renee.  Maeve and Renee are 
both healthy and doing fine at 
the family home on Percy St. 
 
Bouncing Baby Boy 
     Sawyer Craig Burton, born 
December 14, 2009.  Baby Craig 
weighed in at 7 lbs. 8 oz.  He 
resides with his proud parents, 
Jennifer and Ray Burton, on 
Cypress St. 
 
And It’s a Girl 
     Finley Cate Smith, 8lbs 9oz, 
23inches, born January 7, 2010.  
Happy Mom and Dad are Justin 
and Millie Smith of Percy St. 
 
Toren Rhyne Has Arrived 
     Toren Rhyne, son of Erik and 
Jenna Rhyne, has arrived!!  He 
was born Feb. 23, 2010.    
     Toren had a rough beginning 
and spent the first week in Natal 
Intensive Care in Roanoke, VA.  
Thanks to many answered 
prayers, he is doing well now.  
Toren’s father Erik has had a 
home in Fisher Park since he 
was three and still enjoys so 
many friendships in both Fisher 
Park and Aycock!!   
     I wanted to share our joy with 
you on Toren's arrival.  Once a 
member… always a part of the 
"hood"!  
 Posted by Dick Rhyne, Toren’s 
proud “Gramps” and former 
Aycock resident. 

Photo Taken by Robert R. Coltun  
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By Dawn Leonard 

�
Spring is in the air! The trees are budding out, the days are getting longer, the animals and 

insects are all in a tizzy for this wonderful warm weather, and so are we! 
 
Thanks to some neighbors who had faith in spring back in February, the Spring CSA (Community 

Supported Agriculture) at Dunleith is full, and we have five neighbors tending their own plots.  It is going 
to be a busy year at the garden as our second year kicks into gear.  We already have a few groups of 
young people scheduled to make Dunleith part of their service learning projects, and we hope to see 
more of our Aycock neighbors out as well.  Some items on our to-do list for the year include creating more 
beds for community plots, building an herb spiral, making more compost bins, clearing out some trees 
and brush on the south side of the garden, and building a sign with bulletin board.  So whether you like to 
dig, chop, plant, build or just provide some company to our neighbors, come out to Dunleith for our spring 
workday on April 17th, from 1 to 5 pm. 

 
Two other notes on Urban Harvest activities: April 22 is Earth Day, and Urban Harvest is working 

with Action Greensboro and Sustainable Greensboro to plan all sorts of activities to celebrate Mother 
Earth.  Join us at Center City Park from 4-7 pm, Thursday April 22! 

 
And finally, Urban Harvest is organizing the first ever Guilford County Urban Food Summit on 

May 15. For more information on the Urban Food Summit, and all other Urban Harvest activities, visit our 
website at www.urbanharvest-gso.com.   
� �
�����	�
��	� � �������� � ��	����� �
By Vickie Maness, Kay Heating and Air Conditioning 
 

Try these tips to introduce your family to the benefits of going green.  Going GREEN is no longer 
an adult issue.  Everyone is getting involved with saving the environment.  Now is the perfect time to 
teach your children their ecological responsibility, if you haven’t already. Try these activities with your 
kids to get them ecologically involved. 

   
1. Bike to the Store  - Use this opportunity to get some exercise and tell your kids about how 

using fossil fuels affects the earth.  
2. Down on the Farm  - Take the family to the local Dunleith garden.  Talk about the 

importance of supporting local farmers while buying some of the produce to take home. 
3. Build a Birdhouse or Butterfly House  - Encourage nature’s creature to come to you – and 

help cut down on bugs – buy putting up a birdhouse or butterfly house.  You can teach your 
children about eliminating pests naturally rather than using chemicals.  

 
Crank up the AIR CONDITIONING!   

I hope everyone is as ready for the summer as I am!  When it gets hot the last thing you want to 
be without is AIR CONDITIONING.  We seem to take it for granted until it is not working.  Please take a 
few minutes before the hot weather hits to turn on your a/c to make sure it does run and will be working 
when you need it.  You might need an annual check-up or some repairs to get it ready for summer.  
Remember to change your filter every month.  When you get your bill from Duke Energy, let that be a 
reminder to change your filter.  This will keep your system running more efficiently and will give you 
better air flow.   
 

If you think it is time to replace that old heating and air conditioning, now is certainly the time to 
do so.  There are rebates from Manufactures, Duke Energy, Piedmont Natural Gas and also the tax 
credit up to $1,500.00.  There is even 12 months same as cash available!   

 
I will be more than happy to answer any questions you have concerning your air conditioning 

system….vic@kayheating.com. 
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By Princess Howell 
�

Royal Expressions Contemporary Ballet, 
founded by Princess Howell, is well on its way for 
its Premier Performance, Journey to Become.   
 

The organization was founded in April 
2009 and has three major components: Royal 
Expressions School of Dance, RE-OPEN (Royal 
Expressions Outreach Programs and Education 
Network), and the professional dance company 
itself.  The professional company, was comprised 
of three members, Lacey Hales, Jelana Hall, and 
Princess Howell, and began rehearsals on 
September 8, 2009 in preparation for the first 
production originally scheduled to premier on 
February 6, 2010.  Unfortunately, in December 
2009, due to unforeseen circumstances, Hales 
and Hall both were unable to continue with the 
dance company.  
 

Howell was back at ground zero, but was 
determined to make the production happen.  Her 
first order of business was to postpone the show 

until April 24, 2010; and she immediately began auditioning to reform the Royal Expressions 
Contemporary Ballet professional company.  The company now consists of two company 
members Hannah Brown and Michelle Driskell, as well as two apprentices Rachel Silver and 
Monet Stearns.   

 
The new members began rehearsing on January 19 and are on course to produce the 

premier production, Journey to Become, a ten-year dream in the making. “Everyone has dreams 
and visions…this is my mine…and this production is inspired by my journey to make a dream 
come true, a story that can be anyone's story.  I hope it will inspire others to become, no matter 
how far-fetched it may seem,” states Howell. 
 

The production will be held on Saturday, April 24, 2010 at 4 pm in the City Arts Studio 
Theatre, Greensboro Cultural Center at 200 N Davie St. in Greensboro, NC 27401.  The night 
will be an elegant evening of dance with two new works by the Artistic Director Princess Howell, 
“From the Belly” and “Omega and Alpha”, followed by a question and answer period.  The 
choreographic style of Howell uses the precision of ballet and the energy and emotions of jazz 
and modern dance.  

 

For ticketing information and/or any questions or c omments please contact 
Princess Howell, 336-404-2999 or info@royalexpressi ons.org. 
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They are FREE!  In celebration of 
National Historic Preservation Month, 
Preservation Greensboro’s 2010 Walking 
Wednesdays Tours will explore interesting 
places of architectural merit throughout the 
Gate City.   
 
Mark the Locations & Dates:   
 
Historic Charles B. Aycock Neighborhood - May 12, 6 :30 pm - FREE!  
Increase your appreciation of some of Greensboro's most treasured places.  Stroll through the 
historic Aycock neighborhood on a guided walking tour.  The tour will meet at Aycock Middle 
School, 811 Cypress St, at 6:30pm.   
 
Historic Fisher Park Neighborhood - May 26, 6:30 pm  - FREE!  
Did you know that this premier neighborhood used to be swampland?  Stroll through historic 
Fisher Park on a guided walking tour.  Meet at 6:30pm on the steps of Temple Emanuel, N. 
Greene St. and Florence St.                                                                                                                                                                                 

Go, Mighty Aycock!!!  
By Alonza Harris 
 
 As a volunteer football and track coach at 
Aycock Middle School, it has been a rewarding 
experience to be part of such a great school, with loving 
teachers, principal, staff, and coaches, all of whom care 
about students’ achievements and helping to prepare 
them for their next step as high school students.   
 
 Our goal at Aycock Middle School is to get the 
Aycock community more involved with our students and 
thereby help Aycock  become a more viable middle 
school.  If you can help, call me at 336-254-0241.  
 
 This year’s sports news includes:  

·   Aycock wrestling team captured the conference 
championship, with eight wrestlers placing in the 
conference tournament and one wrestler 
capturing a conference title in his weight class.  
The overall record was 11 wins and 3 losses.   

·  At the present time our track team is 3-0, with 
wins over Guilford, Hariston, and Kiser Middle 
Schools   

·  Our girls’ track team is 2-1, with their only defeat 
to Hariston Middle School. 

Football and soccer teams were undefeated in 2007, and 
both won their conference championships. 
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Board of Directors Meetings 
Last Monday of Month 

 St. Leo’s Place on Sullivan Ave 
6:30 pm  

Residents Welcome! 
 

Ladies Book Club Meetings 
4th Thursday of Month 

Various Locations - 7:00 pm  
 

For Other Events/Dates/Times  
Check Calendar of Events at 

www.historicaycock.org 
 
�

Home of Christina and Robert Cantrell on 5 th Ave 
Photo Taken by Bert VanderVeen 
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I First Saw Sara 

By Linda J. Fusco 

 
 I first saw Sara at one of our neighborhood Board of Directors meetings.  She was sitting behind the 
Secretary Christina Cantrell, intently looking on and taking in all the chatter.  Her boyfriend, Walt, was next to 
her, leaning back with one leg folded over the other the way men sit when they make themselves at home.   
 
 I asked Christina after the meeting who she was, and she told me that Sara (and Walt) were new to the 
neighborhood.  My next encounter with Sara was at the first Ladies Book Club meeting.  She was one of the 
organizers, being a librarian and avid reader.  Over the course of the next few meetings, I learned that she is 
from a Mormon background and that she grew up in Mississippi.   
 
 Then there was an email that went over the Listserv, inviting everyone to a Mardi Gras type party at her 
house.  My husband Bob and I decided to go.  When we arrived the place was swarming with friends and 
relatives of either Sara or Walt.  It was standing room only.  Sara was all decked out in a blond wig and party 
dress with Mardi Gras beads and the like.  Walt was more subdued, but still in character with hat and beads.  
I thought at first that we couldn’t possibly stay very long with wall-to-wall people around us, but everyone was 
so friendly that we lost track of the time.  We were there probably three hours.  It was a delightful party, and 
Sara and Walt were the perfect hosts.   
 
 I found out that evening that Sara and Walt moved into the neighborhood in October 2009.  And already 
holding a neighborhood party?  How cool was that?  So if you haven’t had the privilege of meeting them, you 
can find Sara walking her dog around the neighborhood…or maybe at the Ladies Book Club meeting…or 
even the next Board of Directors meeting.  Walt probably won’t be far behind.  Say “Hello” when you see 
them. 
 
 For the record (in Sara’s words):  Sara Farnsworth and Walt Bilous bought the house at 708 Chestnut 
Street in October.  Sara is originally from Mississippi and has lived in Greensboro for six years.  She works 
from home for a small library software company and is currently pursuing her Masters' degree in library 
science.   
 
 Walt grew up in Pennsylvania, South Carolina, and Greensboro.  He works as a manufacturing engineer 
for Tyco Electronics.  Sara and Walt enjoy biking, hiking, cooking, and entertaining.  They like Aycock's close 
proximity to downtown and the farmers' market, the sense of connectedness and community activism among 
Aycock residents, and of course the beautiful historic architecture.   
 
 Having joined the neighborhood in the fall, they're looking forward to warmer weather so that they can 
begin gardening at Dunleith and relaxing and visiting with new neighbors on Aycock's front porches.  
 
 

Say “Hello” to Erin 
 
 Erin Kennedy purchased 413 E Hendrix in October 2009.  In a recent email response, Erin commented:  
“I’ve lived in Greensboro for 10 years but never known anyone who lived in Aycock.  …the neighborhood 
seems really involved and communicative, and more like an actual neighborhood than any of the other places 
I was looking.”  Welcome, Erin. 
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Musings by Bev 
By Bev Kehayes   

Damn I’m getting old.  When asked to write this article, I pulled up the deed from when I bought my first 
house in the ’hood…Feb 24, 1987.  Just 14 years prior I had left Greensboro for college swearing that I would 
never move back; but a lot had changed and I had to live somewhere.  Originally I was thinking Fisher Park but 
found this cute adorable bungalow on the other side of the tracks for half the price.  It was perfect.  A few weeks 
later, I moved in, and life has never been the same. 

Over the years, I have learned that it is necessary to say “the other side of the tracks” because, 
especially as we hoodlings know, the right vs. wrong side of the tracks is purely subjective.  I happen to prefer 
this side, while others do not…but that is their choice.  The way I used to describe the difference between 
Aycock and Fisher Park is that if a strange car were parked overnight in front of a house in Fisher Park, there 
would be a lot of raised eyebrows the next morning.   If the same thing happened in Aycock, there would be a lot 
of congratulations.  As a matter of fact, when Ernie and I first got together…well, you know how intense that new 
love thing is… he had just gotten home from work and one thing led to another.  The next thing we knew, 
someone was knocking on the door.  When we did not answer it immediately, that adorable neighbor got about 
five or six other adorable neighbors, who lined up on the sidewalk in front of our house cheering and applauding.  
I knew then that Ernie had been accepted into the fold.   

My mother, Virginia, was born on Hendrix St in 1919.  She, along with both of my brothers, went to 
Aycock.  I remember riding with my mother to take my older brother to Aycock and driving over the Hendrix St 
Bridge.  He was on the football team and as a 6 year old I loved going to the War Memorial Stadium to watch the 
Aycock Rebels play.  Mom considered both Fisher Park and Aycock the same neighborhood.  It was not until the 
school rezoning in the early 70’s that the neighborhoods took on their own distinct personalities.  The railroad 
tracks were the dividing line, with Aycock going to Dudley and Fisher Park to Page.   This resulted in a slower 
revitalization of Aycock and led to its distinct personality.   Families with children rarely moved into the 
neighborhood.  If they could see past the crack houses, then the school districts kept them away.  At one point, I 
remember that if a child signed up for Greek then they had to go to Grimsley and if they wanted ROTC they had 
to attend Page.  A lot of people with alternative lifestyles ended up in the ‘hood due to the charm of the old 
houses and acceptance by the neighbors.  I also learned, when giving directions, to tell the driver to go “gaily 
forward” because one should never tell anyone “go straight.”  

Apparently, when I moved in, a lot of neighbors thought that I would not stay; but most of them have left 
by now and I’m still around.   For years, I would not walk past the corners of the 100 block of Cypress St at 
night.  It is amazing how much things have changed.  I bought the house because of its proximity to the Rhino, 
my home away from home.  A cab ride home cost $2.50 plus tip, and the walk of shame the next day to get my 
car was only 20-30 minutes.  Now I stay because of the realization that most of my closest friends are within a 
two-block radius.  

 

Bev Kehayes is a real estate agent with Yost and Li ttle Realty.  Bev was born in 
Greensboro. She graduated from the University of No rth Carolina and received 
her MBA from William & Mary.  After college, Bev li ved in Miami, Virginia, 
London and New Zealand before returning to Greensbo ro.  She is married and 
has a step-daughter, two dogs and one cat.  Call Be v for all your real estate 
needs at (336) 272-0151. 

�
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By Anne Finn    
   

Mark and Esther Maltby and their three 
children, Anya (age 17), Josiah (15), and Jesse (12), 
moved to the Aycock Neighborhood two years ago, 
along with their cockapoo Glory.  They were looking 
for a diverse, active and growing community more 
reflective of their church community.  When they 
found the beautiful brick home at 680 Chestnut, 
directly across from the old Dunleith property, they 
knew their search had ended. 

  
Mark was born in Louisiana, but traveled all over the country, as his father was an Air 

Force pilot, serving both in the Korean and Vietnam Wars.   He spent most of his life in Newport 
News, Virginia, where his father was stationed.  He played football in high school and was the 
youngest person at the time to sing with the VA Opera Association (age 16).  He continued his 
operatic interests throughout college and graduate school. 
  

Esther was born in Pakistan.  Her parents were missionaries there for 40 years.    They 
returned to the states when Esther was 18.  She and her four siblings attended an English 
boarding school until each turned 18, and then returned to stateside for college.   
  

Mark and Esther met at a large church in Norfolk, VA, where Mark was Associate 
Pastor.   He confesses that when he saw Esther, although he knew that he wasn't supposed to 
date parishioners, he stalked her for quite awhile.  Then they began secretly dating.  They did 
not have the money for a big wedding, so they decided to just get married on a Sunday morning 
during church services.  That way the church congregation could be there and Mark would not 
have to take the day off!    Esther says she had on her wedding gown and simply walked down 
the aisle and sat on the front row.  The visitors attending church that day were particularly 
surprised to find themselves in the middle of a wedding! 
  

Esther and Mark adopted Anya at age 2 and Josiah at age 4 from Thailand, after they 
were told they would never have biological children.    As they were in the process of adopting 
Josiah, Esther discovered that she was pregnant with Jesse! 
  

Mark and Esther moved to Greensboro in 1991 where Mark accepted a position with 
Westover Church.  He was commissioned by that church to 
co-pastor Mosaic Church, a multi-cultural congregation whose 
members represent 21 nations.  Esther is a stay-at-home mom 
and loves putting her time and energy into the church and 
neighborhood. 
  

They both love the neighborhood, feeling safe and part 
of a real community.  They are delighted to live in a community 
where people in need are just an arm's length away, and the 
streets are full of children playing.  Esther is an avid gardener 
and loves watching and participating in all the gardening 
activity across the street.  The neighborhood is lucky to have 
such caring, friendly and active people.  ��������������������������������������������������� ��������������������������������������������������� ���������������������

Anne Finn is a long -time Aycock resident and regular contributor to 
Neighborhood News.  

Photo Taken by Bert VanderVeen 



�

���	
����
���������������	��������� � �������

$��
%��&� 
���
�%%�������� ��!�
'��(����� �	��
���
By Brian Heagney 
�

I walked to downtown from Historic Aycock recently, examining 
the ground for any signs of the coming spring and hoping to find the 
first sprouts of spring wild edibles.  Instead I 
found a couple of naturally preserved winter 
wild edible surprises waiting for me. 
 

First, walking near Dunleith, I saw what 
looked like a tiny scratched up patch of dirt.  In 
the center, a pecan shell was standing upright, 
as if placed extremely carefully by a good 
squirrel Samaritan.  I picked it up and broke the 
shell, thinking that whatever was inside was 

bound to be eaten by some sort of insect by now; however, I was 
surprised to find a perfectly edible pecan nut.  Along the rest of the walk I made sure to check 
the good looking pecans.  Sure enough, every now and again I found a perfectly good pecan, 
months after ideal harvesting.  (The acorns, on the other hand, were all completely infested with 

maggots and other crawlies.) 
 
Heading into downtown, I passed by the little persimmon tree 

growing on the Northern corner of East Lindsay and Summit.  By this 
time, the last of the persimmons were all shriveled up but still clutching 
to the branches.  I picked one and bit into it and tasted an extremely 
sweet and deliciously preserved persimmon.  When eating the 
persimmon, I had to spit out the seeds, and there were a couple bad 
spots which I avoided.  And for every pecan I found, I spent a good 

deal of time picking the shell apart.  But overall, the free little surprises were welcome treats. 
�

Don’t Miss this Class:  Poisonous Plants You Need t o Know  
Poisonous plants can be found inside and outside the home. Most concerns are for the safety of small 
children and pets. Learn which plants to be cautious of and where to get information to keep children and 
pets safe. Cost: $5 per person  
Dates:  May 18, 6:30-7:30 pm, Bur-Mil Wildlife Center  

May 20, 6:30-7:30 pm, Cooperative Extension  
May 27, 12:00-1:00pm, Arboretum Education Building  

Contact Karen C. Neill, North Caroline Cooperative Extension, for additional information:  
Karen_Neill@ncsu.edu.  Or register by calling Guilford Extension Office at (336) 375-5876. 

 

Grand Opening Edible Schoolyard and 5K Run/Walk Eve nt 
SAVE THE DATE! “The Greensboro Children’s Museum (GCM) will celebrate the grand opening of its new Edible 
Schoolyard on Saturday May 22, 2010 with a kickoff 5K Run/Walk and ribbon cutting ceremony. The 5K Run/Walk 
event will start at 8:30 am Saturday morning and be followed by opening ceremonies of the Edible Schoolyard and 
local tastings and samples of future garden activities for the entire family from 10:00-3:00 pm.  There will also be a 
Green Acres Gala on Friday, May 21, preceding the Edible Schoolyard opening.  The Gala theme, “Black Tie and 
Blue Jeans for a Green Cause,” will feature live music by the band Walrus, along with food tastings from local 
restaurants.   

For more information about the Greensboro Children’s Museum new Edible Schoolyard, the 5K Run/Walk event, and 
the Green Acres Gala, visit www.gcmuseum.com or call 336-574-2898.   



��

�� � �� �� � ���	
����
���������������	���������

  

   
That’s when Greensboro’s City Council will hear the Edwards Communities arguments to appeal the recent 

Zoning Commission’s ruling (7 to 2 vote) in favor of College Hill.  The Commission’s decision stated that the 
proposed Edwards Communities project would be too large to be placed next to a small neighborhood and that it 
would be incompatible in scale, architecture, and usage.  The neighborhood agrees. �
 

Edwards Communities out of Columbus, Ohio wants to place a “Resort Style Living” student dormitory 
complex consisting of 10 - 13 buildings on approximately 11 acres, the site currently occupied by Newman-Whitney 
Machine Company, New Age Builders, and All-State Restaurant Equipment Company in the College Hill 
neighborhood.  The proposed dormitory buildings would be two to four stories tall with steep-pitched rooflines and 
surrounded by parking lots.  Though technically outside the historic area, the project’s four entrances/exits would 
empty into the historic district, where traffic and parking are already challenging. 
 
  If allowed to go through, the project could turn College Hill into a virtual extension of a college campus, with 
an increase in population of over 40%.  College Hill is now the home to 1,725 residents comprised of homeowners, 
permanent renters and students.  Edwards Communities project would add an additional 750 students to the mix.   
 

Please support College Hill by contacting the Mayor and City Council to let them know you support College 
Hill.  If at all possible, please attend the meeting on Tuesday, April 6.  College Hill continues to challenge 
Greensboro City government to uphold a pact made with the neighborhood 25 years ago to recognize the precious 
nature of all of Greensboro’s historic neighborhoods.    

    
For More Information 

Save College Hill Defense Committee:  www.savecollegehill.org or email SaveCollegeHill@triad.rr.com 
City Council:  http://www.greensboro-nc.gov/citygovernment/council/ 
  �

What’s the Stink About? 
By Erica Yamaguchi 
 

Spring is in the air and so are some new things in the Aycock Neighborhood.  The neighbors spoke, "No 
more kids playing in dog poop...No more dog poop on shoes... No more dog poop in the garden." Thank you for 
speaking up because you have been heard loud and clear. 

 
New this season will be Dogipot Stations around some of the greener parts of our historic neighborhood. 

We want our neighbors to use these biodegradable litter pick-up bags in case you left yours at home or went out 
for that super quick walk that turned into an actual potty break.  We all know dog poop is gross, but we still need to 
deal with it. Why? It is the responsible thing to do.  By picking up after your dog, you are actually looking out for 
other pets and children who can be exposed to disease through pet waste. 

 
Look for the Dogipot Stations near Sternberger Park, Dunleith Garden, the grassy green near the Tunnel, 

and the Aycock Middle School area.  Now we are done with all this mess! 
�
�
�
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By Julie Davenport  

 
 Mark the Date:  Tuesday, April 6th       

 Mark the Time:  4:30 pm       
 Mark the Place:  City Council Chambers 

�
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Have You Returned Your Census Form 
Yet?   
 

Aycock Neighborhood Association wants to make sure you’re 
counted in 2010. In March, 2010 Census forms were delivered or mailed 
to households across the United States. Every household in the country 
should complete its census form upon receipt. Responding immediately 

by mailing back your form is the most efficient way to participate in the census. 
 

If you have not returned your form yet, there is still time to do so in April. Simply fill out your form 
and return it as soon as possible. Responses to the census form should include everyone who lives or 
sleeps in the home most of the time as of Census Day, April 1, 2010. Census workers will visit 
households that do not return the forms to take a count in person. They can be identified by a census 
badge and bag. 
 

By completing and returning your census form, you are performing an important civic duty while 
helping to paint a new portrait of America and better define the future – for you, your community and our 
country. Everyone in the United States must be counted in the 2010 Census. This includes people of all 
ages, races, ethnic groups, citizens and noncitizens.  
 
Census participation is vital for many reasons, inc luding: 

·  Every year, the federal government distributes more than $400 billion to tribal, state, and local 
governments based on census data.  

·  Census data guide local planning decisions, including where to provide additional social services, 
establish child-care and senior centers, and build new roads, hospitals, schools and job training, 
and community centers.  

·  Census data are used to reapportion congressional seats to states and assure proper district 
representation.   

·  Many businesses, social service and non-profit organizations, and others use census data to 
make critical decisions that affect communities everywhere.   

 
Questionnaire Assistance Centers are available to assist those unable to read or understand the 

census form, and a Language Assistance Guide also is available in 59 languages at all QAC locations.   
 

One of the shortest census forms in history, the 2010 Census form takes about 10 minutes to 
complete. By law, the U.S. Census Bureau cannot share respondents’ answers with anyone, including 
other federal agencies and law enforcement entities. All Census Bureau employees take an oath of 
nondisclosure and are sworn for life to protect the confidentiality of the data. The penalty for unlawful 
disclosure is a fine of up to $250,000 or imprisonment of up to five years, or both.   
 
Shape your future. Participate in the 2010 Census.  Go to 2010census.gov  for more info.  

 
 

� �
4th Annual Triad Youth Jazz Society Festival   
Saturday April 24, 2010 - 3:00 pm to 8:00 pm 

Festival Park, 200 N. Davie Street, Downtown  Green sboro, NC   
 

Featuring:  
West End Mambo, Melva Houston, and Triad Youth Jazz  Society  

Headlining:  
Grammy Nominated Keyboardist BOB BALDWIN  

www.bobbaldwin.com  
 

Event is sponsored by Coffee at theSummit , located at 623 Summit Ave, Greensboro, NC and  
Support 4 Your Dreams  at www.support4yourdreams.com . 

For more Information, contact Stan Montgomery at Coffee at the Summit  at (336) 965-1548. 
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Greensboro Pet Spa & Resort 
Boarding, Grooming & Training 

 

          Meg Wood, Manager 
 

2206 Martin Luther King Jr. Dr.           Greensbor o, NC 27406 

Phone: 336-272-6584                  Fax: 336-370-4 983 

www.GreensboroPetSpa.com  
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809 Post Street                               (phone) 336-274-6323  
Greensboro, NC  27405                       (fax) 336-274-7949 
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vick @kayheating.com  
�
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If You Can Think It, We Can Build It 

Custom Websites & Newsletters 
 

Call Robert or Linda at (336) 617-7533 
Located in the Heart of Aycock 
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